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The 

Bird Happenings within the Coastal Bend 
ðGene Blacklock 
   
As in 2011, this was an extremely dry summerðone of the driest years on record; 

some areas did not receive any rain.  During periods when the Coastal Bend (CB) 

receives less than average precipitation, xerophytic species usually do better than me-

sic species.  For example, curve-billed thrashers usually do better in drier years than 

long-billed thrashers.  Species which require good surface water conditions and those 

that prefer moist woodlands which in the CB would be mainly riparian, suffer consid-

erably.  Neotropic species that require surface water and nest in the area would have 

experienced a poor breeding season, e.g., groove-billed ani, Couchôs kingbird, great 

kiskadee, northern parula, summer tanager, and hummingbirds.  Information from 

various sources suggest that there were many less hummingbirds this year. 
 
Regretfully, when extremely dry conditions occur most creatures 

impacted have nowhere to go, so they die. Strange, but according 

Big Day, Big Fun, Biggest Turnout Ever!  
 
The Coastal Bend was pretty well covered with birders Saturday, October 13, as teams 

of three or to five people fanned out across the area to see how many and what special 

bird species could be spotted for the annual Coastal Bend Audubon Society (CBAS) 

Big Day event.  Old friends were reunited, and new friendships were forged as each 

team went through the drill of searching out and identifying the birds along their cho-

sen routes.  Some teamsô routes were highly guarded secrets, and many team members 

dreamed of the satisfaction that goes along with the peer recognition for being the 

team sighting the most birds or reporting the ñbest bird.ò It was all in good fun, 

though, as the main goal of the day was to get out, do what birders love to do, and 

raise some funds for CBAS.  Following the birding came casual socializing, dining, 

and a perusing of and friendly competition for creative, unique, and often times one-of

-a-kind hand-crafted silent auction items. 
 
With more than 90 participants, there were 23 teams.  The team member traveling in 

from the longest distance for the event came from Nebraska as he has done for many 

years to meet up with his same team members from all over Texas.  The youngest par-

ticipant was so young, he birded from his parentsô arms, and the oldest participants? 

Letôs just say they know how to get around.  Over 170 species were reported.  Check 

Coastal Bend Audubon Society on Facebook for photosðespecially of one of the 

youngest team members, Jack, and with his father in action at Pat & Hans Suter Park. 
 
Thanks to all who contributed and participated, especially sponsors and auction item 

donors (See p.5.), Rossali Rossi, Big Day Chair, Leatrice Koch, CBAS Treasurer, and 

volunteers from Harte Research Institute: Gail Sutton, Allison 

Knight, Kristen Dwyer, Lynnette Roberts, and Alex Draper. 

Monthly Meetings 
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Monthly meetings are held  
on the first Tuesday of the month.   

All members and the public  
are invited!   

  See Bird p. 6 

Plan to vote early so you can 

make the Nov. meeting!

 

 See BIG p. 3 

http://www.coastalbendaudubon.org/


 

113th Audubon Christmas Bird Count (CBC)ð 
Scheduled between Dec.14, 2012ðJan. 5, 2013   
Donôt think because youôre not ñthat good of a birderò or 
that physically mobile that thereôs no place for you in the 
CBCs.  Counts need spotters, record keepers, drivers, 
feeder watchers, etc.  And if your yard falls within a count 
circle, you could help from home.  No matter how you 
help, you will get to bird and learn more about birds.   
 
To choose the right count for youðgo online, check the 
list of counts, notify the contact, and get ready to have a 
day youôll never forget.  You can do more than one. This 
year all counts are free and results available online.   
 
If you have never done a count and would like to know 
more, contact Barbara at barbraps@rocketmail.com or 
409.789.3811. 
 
Website for Texas CBCs:  www.houstonaudubon.org/
default.aspx/MenuItemID/995/MenuGroup/CBC.htm.  
Information updated as count dates become available. 
Website for all CBCs:  http://birds.audubon.org/get-
involved-christmas-bird-count (Will be up in November.) 

Volunteer Opportunities 

Field Trips:   
Thanks to the following groups for inviting CBAS mem-

bers to join their field trips. 
   
Audubon Outdoor Club 
www.ccbirding.com/aoc/ 
 
Aransas Bird & Nature Club 
www.aransasbirdandnatureclub.com/ 
 
Arroyo Colorado Audubon 
This Harlingen based group travels throughout the Rio 

Grande Valley.  Find them on Facebook to see their sched-

ule.  Contact  956.428.2603 or acaskiskadee@yahoo.com. 

Nov. 6  Raptors! 
 
William KuvleskyðBill received his Ph.D and B.S. de-
grees in Wildlife & Fisheries Sciences from Texas A&M Uni-

versity-College Station and M.S. Degree in Wildlife Ecology 

from the University of Wisconsin-Madison.  He was appointed 

to the faculty at Texas A&M University-Kingsville in 1999 and 

holds the rank of Associate Professor and Research Scientist in 

the Department of Animal and Wildlife Sciences and Caesar 

Kleberg Wildlife Research Institute, respectively.  Bill has or is 

currently conducting research on wild turkeys, white-winged 

doves, raptors, and rangeland nongame birds.  He is also col-

laborating on research projects focusing on quail and the role of 

wild birds and feral hogs in avian influenza ecology. 

 

Dec. 4  Natural History of Owls and  
   Raptors and Their Differences 

Jason SladeðJason has been curator of Birds & Mam-
mals at the Texas State Aquarium for the past two and a half 

years.  Previously he was a trainer with SeaWorld San Antonio.  

He will be discussing the natural history of owls and raptors 

and how the differences relate to training these species in a 

show setting.  There will be a live bird at this meeting.  Jason 

hopes to bring Brutus, the Eurasian Eagle Owl! 

Upcoming Programs 

 
 

 
 Bird Conservation Research Award 

The CBAS awards committee has announced two recipients of 

its second annual research award.  Liann Kuczar of Texas 

A&M University-Kingsville is studying the reproductive ecolo-

gy of the western Gulf Coast population of American oyster-

catchers.  Rachel Fern of Texas A&M University-Corpus 

Christi is studying the reproductive success of terns and skim-

mers on the Texas coast.  Congratulations and thanks for your 

contributions to bird conservation!   

 

Big Day Committee Needed 
It is a big job that was done by a very few most recently.  They 

have done a great job and raised a lot of funds over the years.  

Letôs get started early, spread the workload, and keep this great 

idea going.  Contact:  The Brown Pelican at brownpelican-

rap@yahoo.com or Rosalie at rosalierr@gmail.com. 

Whatôs Up around Corpus Christi  
 
2nd USFWS MEETINGðAransas National Wildlife 
Refuge (ANWR)ðWednesday, Oct. 24, 6 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.  
Public presentation regarding new distance sampling method-

ology being used at ANWR.  http://whoopingcrane.com/tap-

urges-attendance-at-whooping-crane-count-meeting/ 
 
HAWK WATCHðHazel Bazemore Park 
Daily through Nov. 15.  Details and daily reports at 

www.ccbirding.com/thw/2012/index.html 
 
FREE GUIDED BIRD WALKSðLeonabelle Turnbull 
Birding CenterðWednesdays, 9:00 a.m.  Port Aransas.  For 
info: 361.749.4158 or www.cityofportaransas.org/

Leonabelle_Turnbull_Birding_Center.cfm. 
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CLASSES AND TRIPS with Gene Blacklock  
 
Bird ID 102 (10 classes/3 trips) Spring Semester 

February 17 -  May 4, 2013 

ðFor intermediate to advanced birders. 

Classes (10) meet selected Sundays 1:30 p.m.ï 4:30p.m. 

Field Trips (3) meet selected Saturdays. Time TBD 

Registration: $195  

Texas A&M Corpus Christi - Community Outreach.  
 
http://outreach.tamucc.edu/birding/advanced.html 
 
www.birdnaturalist.com 

Coastal Bend Audubon Society 
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Good News . . .  
 
STUDY SHOWS BENEFITS OF SHADE GROWN-
COFFEE TO BIRDSðNatural forests are best, but ñshadeò 
plantations provide four times more benefits to birds than open 

farmland. www.abcbirds.org/newsandreports/

stories/120816.html 
 
KNOW YOUR COFFEEðUse this guide to decipher labels 
and choose what you support.  Look for post of Oct. 9, 2012 at 

www.birds.cornell.edu/roundrobin/. 
    
NO CHARGE FOR 113th AUDUBON CHRISTMAS BIRD 
COUNTS (CBCs)ðDecember 2012, National Audubon  goes 
paperless with the CBC.  Results will be available online soon-

er. Past yearôs $5 fee helped with costs of the count and pro-

duction and mailing of American Birds which originally con-

tained every count, bird, and participant.  The CBC grew, as 

did the book becoming thicker and thicker with print finer and 

finer.  The publication later covered CBC highlights by state or 

country rather than individual CBC to cut costs and paper. 

Action Update 
 
Maryland Windfarm Studyð(Sept.) This wind farm study is 

considered the most thorough to date.  USFWS comment period 

on its draft environmental assessment of Criterion Power Part-

ners permit application and their draft habitat conservation plan 

just ended.   Interesting bat and bird bits.  www.fws.gov/

chesapeakebay/EndSppWeb/Criterion_documents.html 
 
Politically Neutral Compactð(Sept.) Signers of this compact 

will tell legislators to quit playing politics with nature and our 

childrenôs future.  Will go to newly elected in 2013.  Join in. 

Quick and easy.  www.audubonaction.org/site/MessageViewer?

em_id=23521.0&printer_friendly=1&pgwrap=n  
 

 

 

 

September Program: Telemetry Tales 
By Barbara Rapstein  

 
 Keep up with the 

latest birding news  

and be our friend!  

 
     A few Big Day teams along with their 

team choice for ñBest Bird.ò 
 
The Birdy Bunch: wood stork 

The Nonbirders: leucistc hummingbird 

The Kingfishers: eared grebe, great horned owl 

The Wise Wigeons: yellow-headed blackbird, least bitterns 

The Merry Mergansers: black tern 

The Port Aransas Spoonbills:  merlin 

Team Skimmer:  merlin 

The Estuary Program Team:  barred owl 

Rad Grads:  monk parakeets, magnificent frigatebird 

Bird is the Word:  vermilion flycatcher, snowy plover 
 
Highest number of species reported by a single team was 136. 
   

BIG contôd from p. 1 
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AnseWindham loves flying.  A pilot for 53 years, you may have 

seen him flying his red, white, and blue plane with the lone star.  

Besides flying, Anse has two other favorite words which begin 

with ñFòï fun and free.  For more than 30 years heôs been able 

to combine all three.  He gets to ñflyò his plane for ñfreeò while 

having ñfunò playing a major role in wildlife research along the 

Gulf Coast.  Anse receives no payment for this work, but he 

does get to fly while someone else picks up the tab.  The major-

ity of Anseôs work has been with  Texas A&M Kingsville and 

Caesar Kleberg Wildlife Research Institute grad students track-

ing subjects with radio telemetry. 
 
Before students carry out their research they capture each ani-

mal and attach a radio.  Radios come in a wide range of sizes.  

Anseôs program included photos of radios ranging from the tiny 

rice grain sized radio of the bobwhite to the large collar radios 

fitted to the necks of the various ungulates.  Anse explained that 

each radio is custom built and can vary in price from a couple 

of hundred to several thousand dollars.  Everything revolves 

around the life of the battery and that life can be extended by 

customizing the transmission schedule.  Anse emphasized, 

ñAny time the radio is not transmitting, itôs conserving battery.ò   
 
Sometimes the radios need to be recovered from the animal to 

collect data.  In some cases, such as one study on feral hogs, a 

button could be pushed on the transmitter in the plane that 

would explode the bolts holding the radio collar together.  The 

collar would drop offðwell, thatôs the way it was supposed to 

work and did. . . most of the time.  Anse had some stories about 

hogs in mud whose collars didnôt drop off as designed and some 

girls with guns trying to sort out the muddy mess.  
 
Anse has been more than a pilot to researchers over the years.  

He is their radio expert, coach, and collaborator.  He began by 

flying Michael Tewes before he was a ñDr.ò 

just as he began his research on ocelots.  

Anse Windham and David Newstead share a smile while recalling their 
most recent work together tracking red knots. 

See TALES p. 6 

   .Φ wŀǇǎǘŜƛƴ 

http://www.abcbirds.org/newsandreports/stories/120816.html
http://www.abcbirds.org/newsandreports/stories/120816.html
http://www.birds.cornell.edu/roundrobin/
http://www.facebook.com/pages/Coastal-Bend-Audubon-Society-CBAS/187500224617797?ref=ts
http://www.fws.gov/chesapeakebay/EndSppWeb/Criterion_documents.html
http://www.fws.gov/chesapeakebay/EndSppWeb/Criterion_documents.html
http://www.audubonaction.org/site/MessageViewer?em_id=23521.0&printer_friendly=1&pgwrap=n
http://www.audubonaction.org/site/MessageViewer?em_id=23521.0&printer_friendly=1&pgwrap=n


 

Aiden Montgomery 
accepts a check 
from president David 
Newstead. 
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WHATôS UP AROUND TEXAS 
 
Rio Grande Valley Birding Festival 
Nov. 7-11, 2012 
Harlingen, Texas 
Join us for top-ranked trips, leaders, speakers, volunteers, and 

trade show.  Best place in Texas to shop and compare optics. 
tƘƻƴŜΥ 800.531.7346 
²ŜōǎƛǘŜΥ  www.rgvbf.org  
Audubon Christmas Bird Counts (CBCs) 
Dec. 14, 2012ðJan. 5, 2013 daily 
ðCorpus Christi CBC, Saturday, 12/15 
ðFlour Bluff CBC, Sunday, 12/16 
Check the following websites regularly for the latest updates on 

CBCs and contact information.  More than 2,200 to choose 

fromð1,700+ in the US aloneðjust over 100 of them in Texas. 

²ŜōǎƛǘŜ ŦƻǊ ¢ŜȄŀǎ /./ǎΥ  www.houstonaudubon.org/

default.aspx/MenuItemID/995/MenuGroup/CBC.htm   
²ŜōǎƛǘŜ ŦƻǊ ŀƭƭ /./ǎΥ  http://birds.audubon.org/get-involved-

christmas-bird-count (Will be up in November) 
 
Whooping Crane Festival 
Feb. 21-24, 2012 

Port Aransas, Texas 
Celebrate the endangered whooping cranes with birding tours 

by boat and bus, renowned speakers, exhibits, and nature relat-

ed trade show.  Arts, crafts photography workshops, and more. 

Phone:  800.45.Coast 

Website:  www.whoopingcranefestival.org/ 

October Program:  David True 

By B. Rapstein  Happy 75th! ANWRS 
 
When David True, a park ranger, with the Aransas National 

Wildlife Refuge System (ANWRS) spoke about its 75th Anni-

versary, no one expected the wealth of wildlife conservation 

history that would be included in his program.  What a treat! 
 
David began by admitting he was a ñbird geekò and had been 

watching birds since he was 10 years old.  He also confided 

that talking to ñAudubon peopleò gets him excited. 
  
On December 31, 1937, Aransas was established as a National 

Wildlife Refuge (NWR).  An important distinction in that 

name is the word, ñrefuge.ò  David has worked for national 

parks, and when any one refers to ANWRS as a ñparkò David 

is quick to point out the difference.  National parks are for peo-

ple and their recreation first. The mission of the national wild-

life refuge begins with the protection of wildlife.  David ex-

plained that these refuges belong to the citizens of the United 

States and are geared to welcome and educate people and their 

many outdoor activities, but there may be areas that are not 

open to the public in the interest of wildlife.   
 
ANWRS was originally established for the protection of water-

fowl, but soon after, its focus became the whooping crane as 

their numbers dwindled from approximately 1,500 US birds in 

the early 1800s to a low of 16 by 1941. The birds wintered at 

Aransas each year after making a 2,500 mile flight from Wood 

Buffalo National Park in Canadaôs Northwest Territories.  
 
It wasnôt just the refuge that began the turnaround for the 

whooper.  There were a number of people in the late 1800ôs 

who began to advocate for birds and wildlife, and increasingly, 

the sentiment of a growing number of people turned towards 

the support of their protection making it easier to get the laws 

for their protection into place.  But this makes it sound like 

such a clean simple process.  It was not.  David described one 

manôs involvement in this protection as ñincredible.ò  That 

man was Theodore Roosevelt.  Roosevelt did not begin the 

crusade, but as President, he found ways to set aside the land to 

provide the refuge.  David described it as ñsurvival.ò  It was 

not the survival of the wildlife, but of Roosevelt because he 

personally needed the outdoors.  It was a part of his spirit. 
  
David mentioned so many important players and developments 

in this movement they could fill a book, and they doðone .  So 

highly recommend by David he brought it to the meeting, The 

Wilderness Warrior:  Theodore Roosevelt and the Crusade for 

America, by Douglas Brinkley, released in 2009.  
 
David ended the program with a quote from Rachel Carsonôs 

Fish and Wildlife pamphlet series, ñConservation in Action.ò  

In a nutshell she implores us to respect the sign of the flying 

goose, the emblem of the NWR, because as civilization takes 

away little by little the land that is suitable for wildlife, behind 

those signs are areas being preserved and restored in order that 

wild things may live.  
 
Finally, David suggests investing in NWRSs by purchasing a 

Federal Duck Stamp ($15) available at larger stores selling 

hunting/fishing licenses and selected post offices and NWRSs.  

Ninety-eight cents of every dollar goes directly to the purchase 

or lease of wetland habitat for protection in the NWRS.  

CBAS Helps Support Eagle Scout Candidate  
 
Aiden Montgomery is serious about helping chimney swifts, 

and he is doing something about it .  He has chosen to build a 

chimney swift tower near Blucher Park in Corpus Christi for his 

Eagle Scout project.  
 
Aiden provided the club with a very well organized slide 

presentation and talk at the September CBAS meeting.  He stat-

ed his objective for this project and demonstrated a solid under-

standing of chimney swifts and their need for roosting and nest-

ing structures. Part of Aidenôs plan included raising money 

towards funding the project, which he accomplished by holding 

a car wash. After his presentation Aiden was presented with a 

check from the 

club to make up 

the remainder in 

funds needed to 

complete the pro-

ject.  Aiden has 

scheduled several 

work days and 

plans to complete 

the tower located 

in Byrd Harris 

Memorial Garden 

at Blucher House 

this fall  

B. Rapstein 

http://www.rockporthummingbird.com
http://www.rgvbf.org
http://www.houstonaudubon.org/default.aspx/MenuItemID/995/MenuGroup/CBC.htm
http://www.houstonaudubon.org/default.aspx/MenuItemID/995/MenuGroup/CBC.htm
http://birds.audubon.org/get-involved-christmas-bird-count
http://birds.audubon.org/get-involved-christmas-bird-count
http://www.whoopingcranefestival.org/
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1. Male vermilionðBird is the Word. 

 

 

2. Time to dig in! 

7. A couple of the birdy silent  
auction items. 

tƘƻǘƻ Υ  ±ƛŜǿ ƛƴ Ŧǳƭƭ ŎƻƭƻǊ ƻƴ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜΦ 
wŀŦŀŜƭ 9ŘǳŀǊŘƻ /ŀƭŘŜǊƽƴτмΣфΤ 
.ŀǊōŀǊŀ wŀǇǎǘŜƛƴτн-тΤ  9ƭƭƛǎǎŀ /ǳŜǾŀǎτу 

A Big Thanks To Big Day Sponsors! 

HEB  

Harte Research Institute  

Coastal Bend Bays and Estuaries Program  
 

And Donors! 
Anse Windham 

Anthonyôs Aveda Salon 

Antique World 

Captain Kevin Cochran 

Cookies by Design 

Corpus Christi Hooks 

Cynthia Rubio 

Dave and Liz Smith 

Dinah Bowman 

Dr. David McKee 

Dr. Juan Bahamon 

Dr. Wes Tunnell 

Eagle Optics 

Fishermanôs Wharf 

Glenda Tansey 

Gulf of Mexico Foundation 

Half Price Books 

Island Fitness 

John Keller 

Laura Cooper 

Leatrice Koch 

Lina and Dimitra Guerrero 

Linda Fuiman 

Olive Garden 

Pilar  

Port Aransas Chamber of Commerce 

Renaissance Antiques 

South Jetty Newspaper 

Specs 

Stewart Title Company 

Texas State Aquarium 

UT Marine Science Center 

Vega Environmental 

Wes Higgins 

Windsor Park Animal Hospital 

Woodyôs Sports Center 

4. Team Mud Hen with 136 species. 

3. Carmen updates the checklist with 
Kathyôs help. 

 

6. Phyllis Yochem recognized for  
her contributions to conservation. 

5. Volunteer, Kristen Dwyer, left, with 
Rossali Rossi, CBAS Big Day Chair. 

у. Wise Wigeonsô yellow-headed 

blackbird at Packery Channel. 

9. Bird is the Word doing their thing. 
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Fun Feathered Facts ðOwen Fitzsimmons 

 

Did you know .  .  . 

The longest recorded flight of a chicken is only 13 

seconds! 

The hummingbirdôs brain, 4.2% of its body weight, 

is proportionately the largest among birds. 

Penguins can jump as high as 6 feet! 

Emus canôt walk backwards.  

Tewes had a little problem with air sick-

ness.  Anse was there with encouraging 

words for each of their many flights.  Anse has flown many 

other researchers over the years including Bart Ballard, Ro 

Wauer, and more recently, our first CBAS research award, re-

cipient, Daniel Reed, and our own president, David Newstead. 
 
Some of the subjects Anse has helped track by plane include 

white-tailed deer, nilgai, feral hog, ocelot, mountain lion, north-

ern bobwhite, wild turkey, reddish egret, red knot, mottled 

duck, redhead, and horned lizard.   
 
Researchers learn quickly how nice it is to track by plane after 

theyôve had to track on foot in the sun, heat, mosquitoes, brush, 

mud holes, and wetlands.  These flights have covered the entire 

coast of Texas and the Louisiana coast to the Mississippi River.  

When Anse first began with Dr. Tewes, they used hand held 

antennas which they would duct tape to the plane.  According 

to Anse it worked pretty well.  They never lost a one.  They did 

have problems hearing, though.  Now the airplane has an inter-

com and everyone on the plane uses noise canceling headsets to 

cancel out engine and outside noise.  Anse says itôs a lot easier 

to hear the . . .beep, beep, beep. 
 
Other interesting stories from Anseôs experience include track-

ing radios to peopleôs garages and offices out of season which 

sometimes led to the involvement of game wardens.   And ac-

companying a researcher in crashing a party at a Louisiana 

duck festival where a signal had been detected within the build-

ing.  The researcher inquired of the burly crowd, ñWhereôs my 

duck?ò  The duck was finally found in the attic of the building.  

It had been taken into an opening and eaten by a great horned 

owl.  The only thing left was the radio and its signal! 
 
If you ever recover a radio from an animal, check for contact 

information.  There is usually a number to call to turn in the 

device and in return you may receive a thank you souvenir such 

as a baseball cap.  Duck hunters have been especially coopera-

tive in this process. 
 
It is evident Anse has fond memories of his work with these 

researchers.  He is especially proud to see his students go on, 

continue their education and research and begin their careers in 

wildlife.  Having an excuse to get out and fly and be in on the 

latest in wildlife research hasnôt been too bad, either. 

Bird Happenings in the Coastal BendðTimelines and checklists by 

season for the Texas Coastal Bend can be downloaded at 

www.birdnaturalist.com.  Comments to blacklockg@gmail.com. 

to scientific studies it takes many more 

years for species that are extirpated from 

an area to rebound even if conditions improve for them.  From 

1940 through 1960, species like scaled quail, curve-billed 

thrasher, verdin, Bewickôs and cactus wrens, Bullockôs oriole 

and black-throated sparrow were common in the western and 

southwestern portions of this area. Today, scaled quail and 

black-throated sparrows essentially do not exist here and others 

mentioned are locally rare or uncommon.  Many shorebirds and 

teal migrate south during mid- to late-summer. To see them this 

year other than in flight you would have needed to look at sites 

that retained some fresh surface water. 
  
Because a considerable amount of shoreline became available at 

Lake Corpus Christi, shorebirds, rare on the ground there during 

most years, were unusually abundant; I observed numbers of 

upland and buff-breasted sandpiper during August.  The upland 

and solitary are some of the first shorebirds to move south.  

They appear during late June, no later than the first week of 

July. Buff-breasted peak here in late April and early May and 

again in late July through the first week of September, first ap-

pearing by the first week of July as described in Birds of the 

Coastal Bend (BCB), Rappole and Blacklock, Texas A&M 

Press, 1985. 
 
Early Fall Season ï Precipitation came to some portions of the 

Coastal Bend during late September, but in most areas very little 

runoff occurred, surface water conditions have not yet im-

proved. The largest lake within the Coastal Bend, Lake Corpus 

Christi, remains at less than 20% capacity.  As a result, estuaries 

and all animals associated with them are suffering. 
 
Fall passerines and ruby-throated hummingbirds are moving 

through in good numbers during their expected timelines. The 

first flickers that usually appear last week of September are 

here. The first Empidonax to appearðusually third week of 

Juneðarrived on timeðwillow first. Yellow-bellied and least 

are shown to peak, and did during late July through the first 

week of October (BCB).  Eastern phoebes usually appear the 

last week of September.  They are here.  First Lincolnôs spar-

rows were on time the first week of September.  Regarding war-

blers, orange-crowned warbler are expected the first week of 

September.  Migrating northwestern Nashville peak October.  

Most yellow have already moved through peaking the last week 

of August through first week of October (BCB). Dickcissel and 

Indigo bunting peak July through last week of September  and 

again between the last week of  September and first week of 

October through first week of November. The first hermit 

thrush should have appeared by late September, and the first 

blue-headed vireo last week of September.  Of special interest 

are several Neotropic species associated with central-eastern 

and north-eastern North America which migrate through this 

area during late October through November, e.g., red-eyed, 

Philadelphia and warbling vireos; golden-winged, Tennessee, 

chestnut-sided, magnolia, Blackburnian, and bay-breasted war-

blers and American redstart. Many more sparrows/winter finch-

es are yet to appear; savannah sparrows are already here.  Next 

report will focus on bird activities and timelines for late fall and 

BIRD contôd from p.1 TALES contôd from p. 3 

http://www.birdnaturalist.com/
mailto:blacklockg@gmail.com
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New or Renewing Membership 

 

     New Member     Renewal                         Chapter: C2ZW130Z 

Name: Address: 

City: State: ZIP: 

Phone (optional): Email (optional): 

Indicate  Membership Preference:  I would like to become a 

  
 

member of National Audubon Society  and Coastal Bend Audubon Society.  Your membership includes the National Audubon Mag-

azine, chapter membership and other benefits. Your chapter receives part of your dues.   Dues:  One year $20     Make checks payable 

to National Audubon Society 

  
 

member of Coastal Bend Audubon Society ONLY. 
No NAS membership and no National Audubon magazine.  Your chapter only membership includes all other Audubon membership 

benefits.   Your chapter receives all of your dues.     Dues:  One year $15 
Make checks payable to     Coastal Bend Audubon Society 

  
 

Additional Tax Deductible Contribution 
Please consider making a tax deductible contribution to the local chapter, Coastal Bend Audubon Society.  You may designate the cate-

gory you would like your contribution applied to. Designate category of support. 

 Tern One year $50   

 Osprey One year $100   

 Pelican One year $500   

         Designate specific area of support (Optional).   

     General Fund      Education Program      Sanctuary Maintenance      Newsletter Fund      

  
AMOUNT Enclosed: ___________________ Date: ________________ 
  
  
MAIL TO:   COASTAL BEND AUDUBON SOCIETY,   P.O. BOX   3604, Corpus Christi, TX  78463 

01/2012 

Check this out . . . 
 
WHOOPING CRANE NUMBERSðA documentation video 
of the Oct. 4, 2012 USFWS public presentation in Fulton re-

garding the new distance sampling methodology in use at 

Aransas NWRS has been made and posted by The Aransas 

Project (TAP) at http://thearansasproject.org/updates/.  
 
ñKITTY CAMò REVELATIONSðCaught on tape!ðNew 

study shows wildlife being killed by outdoor cats.   

Warning: graphic!  www.abcbirds.org/newsandreports/

releases/120806.html.   

For educational materials on outdoor cats: 

www.abcbirds.org/abcprograms/policy/cats/materials/

cat_brochure.pdf 
 
MARINE CONSERVATION E-ATLASðJust launched.  
For news release and atlas http://chapterservices.audubon.org/

news-announcements#marine. 
 
PROJECT FEEDERWATCHð Season 25, Winter Bird 

Highlight Recap 2011-12.  www.birds.cornell.edu/pfw/News/

WinterBirdHighlights2012.pdf  

  

  

THANK YOU 
Rosalie Rossi. 

Big Day Chair 
 

We salute you for three years of Big dedication!  

Consider a Year End Gift to The CBAS Research 
AwardðA gift of the future to birds and birders.  
Please send a check (no gift too small) to CBAS, P. O. Box 

3604, Corpus Christi, TX 78463 or to Coastal Bend Community 

Foundation, 600 Leopard Street, Suite 1716, Corpus Christi, 

Texas 78401.  Designate on your check that it is for this re-

search award.  Contributions are tax-deductible to the extent as 

allowed by law.  Contact David Newstead  for more infor-

mation  at 361.885.6203. 

Just a reminder . . . fall back 1 hr.  

2:00 a.m., Sunday, November 4, 2012  

http://thearansasproject.org/updates/
http://www.abcbirds.org/newsandreports/releases/120806.html
http://www.abcbirds.org/newsandreports/releases/120806.html
http://www.abcbirds.org/abcprograms/policy/cats/materials/cat_brochure.pdf
http://www.abcbirds.org/abcprograms/policy/cats/materials/cat_brochure.pdf
http://eidertrk.audubon.org/trk/r.emt?h=chapterservices.audubon.org/news%2Dannouncements%23marine&t=di4v&e=gb&m
http://eidertrk.audubon.org/trk/r.emt?h=chapterservices.audubon.org/news%2Dannouncements%23marine&t=di4v&e=gb&m
http://www.birds.cornell.edu/pfw/News/WinterBirdHighlights2012.pdf
http://www.birds.cornell.edu/pfw/News/WinterBirdHighlights2012.pdf
http://mn.audubon.org/american-white-pelican-conservation
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Education       Linda Fuiman, linda.fuiman@mail.utexas.edu  
 

Sanctuary   John Keller, safepassageglassworks@gmail.com    
 
Membership              Laura Cooper, lgcooper@earthlink.net  
 

Newsletter       Barbara Rapstein, barbraps@rocketmail.com 
 
Outreach                     Owen Fitzsimmons, owen@cbbep.org 
 
At-Large                   Gene Blacklock, blacklockg@gmail.com 

 

This newsletter is compiled, written and published a minimum of five 
times per year. News is gathered from volunteers, contributing au-
thors and other sources. Please send comments, articles and photos 
to: B. Rapstein at brownpelicanrap@yahoo.com or 409.789.3811 

 

The Coastal Bend Audubon Society is a non-
profit 501c(3) organization dedicated to the con-
servation of birds and bird habitat, and to conser-

vation education in the Coastal Bend.   
 
 

The organization is supported by contributions 
from local memberships and from the National 

Audubon Society.   
 
 

Your CHAPTER needs you!  You can help steer 
the course of growth and change in our  

community by working together.  Please contact 
us at 361.885.6203 about getting involved!   

PRESIDENT 
David Newstead 
361.885.6203 
davnewst@yahoo.com 

 

VICE PRESIDENT 
Lauren Schneider 
laurengschneider@gmail.com 
 

SECRETARY 
Rosalie Rossi  
rosalierr@gmail.com   
 

TREASURER 
Leatrice Koch 
leak36@aol.com 

Look for color, web -linked version of newsletter on the web at 

www.coastalbendaudubon.org  
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Nov. meeting on election day.  Vote early. 

Avoid the crowd.  Make the meeting.  

mailto:brownpelicanrap@yahoo
mailto:davnewst@yahoo.com
mailto:laurengschneider@gmail.com
mailto:rosalierr@gmail.com
mailto:leak36@aol.com
http://www.coastalbendaudubon.org/
mailto:coastalbendaudubon@gmail.com
http://www.coastalbendaudubon.org

